
MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 

6th December 2010 at Crown Chambers, 7 Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman), Cllr Richard Wood (Vice Chair); Cllrs Rolf Brindle, Alan Baines, Pat Nicol, John Glover, Elizabethe Bean


Apologies: Cllr Mike Sankey, Paul Clark, Don Millard, Steve Petty, Gregory Coombes; Mary Jarvis (Clerk)

369/10
Duncan Hames MP: The Chairman reported that Duncan Hames had accepted the Council’s invitation to a Council Meeting, and will attend on 21st February 2011.

370/10
Casual Vacancy: The Chairman reported that ten residents had requested an election.  The period for nominations commenced on the 3rd December, closing at noon on the 13th December. If the seat was contested then an election would be held in the Shaw & Whitley Ward on 13th January 2011.

371/10
Declarations of Interest:  Cllr Glover declared an interest in Planning Application MW10/03787 land adjacent to 491 Semington Road as an acquaintance of the Agent, Andrew Francis.  The Chairman declared an interest in the Chairman’s Allowance Cheque No. 3766.


It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders for a period of public participation

372/10: 
Public Participation (1): 

Report from Wiltshire Councillor:  

a) Stirling Close parking problems: Cllr Roy While reported that he had attended a Site Visit at Stirling Close to assess the problems of parked cars from the neighbouring industrial estate.  The Chairman, PC Barry Dalton and a Highways Engineer were also in attendance.  They noted 12-15 parked cars on the road. The following day all the parked cars were gone.  Cllr While later established that this was as a result of the actions of Cllr While and the Parish Council. Contact with local employers had lead to one insisting that his employees were to park at another new premises taken on near Christie Miller, and not in the residential areas. 

b) Newsletter:  Cllr While had been delivering newsletters to residents in his division, approximately 800 to date.  The issue he has had most contact about so far is gritting of the roads.

c) Area Board Meeting: Cllr While reported that at the Area Board meeting on 1st December he was going to object to the application from Keevil Parish Council for funds to repair the village playing field fencing but it had already been approved.  The grant application from Seend Parochial Church Council towards a new printer for the “Seend Spotlight” village magazine was deferred to see if an alternative source of photocopying could be found.


d) Leisure Review / Melksham Campus: Cllr While reported that his motion to include Indoor Bowls in the Proposal was accepted.  The Proposal will be put forward at a Cabinet Meeting on 14th December.  Jane Scott was very keen for the project to go ahead in the Melksham area; similar projects in other areas have been delayed or cancelled.  Full details will be available on 2nd February at the next Area Board Meeting with a special Area Board meeting to be held in March when the decision will be made on taking the Campus proposal to Cabinet.


e) Wiltshire Council Budget: Cllr While reported that there will be no Council Tax increase in 2011/12.  There will be no front line cuts, in fact funding for the elderly and vulnerable children will increase.  Cllr While expects that car parking charge increases will be more than anticipated and that bus concessions and subsidies will be cut.

The Council re-convened.

373/10
Minutes, Planning Committee 8th November: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record.

374/10
Arising from Min. 315/10 b) Selwood Housing Consultation: Cllr Glover commented that the Wiltshire Council proposal of one staff team covering the services currently provided by both care agencies and wardens, was a practical solution.  However the Council felt that the offer of only telephone line support rather than a “lifeline” was inadequate.  Cllr Nicol confirmed that she had made contact with the relevant Wiltshire Council department on behalf of the elderly lady who had expressed concerns and pointed out that the letter to tenants had been frightening for them to read.  Many had not gone on to read the whole letter, after being frightened reading Option One: Withdrawal of service.  

The Council noted correspondence from Duncan Hames MP who has expressed his concerns to Sue Redmond, Corporate Director for Community Services, Wiltshire Council; Cllr John Thompson, Cabinet Minister responsible for Adult Care and Communities; and Prime Minister David Cameron.

375/10
Arising from Min. 315/10 c) Planning Enforcement Strategy: The Chairman welcomed the new Enforcement Strategy and hoped that it will actually be implemented.  On several occasions the Parish Council had brought issues to the attention of the Planning Enforcement team and it was not enforced.  The test will come when an issue is reported to see if action will now be taken. 

376/10
Planning Applications: The following planning applications were considered:

MW10/03251 Land north of Whitley Golf Club, change of use from agricultural to cricket field (D2 use) with changing facilities and equipment storage.

Comments:  The Council welcome this application.  The Golden Fleece cricket club is committed to coaching young people and this is to be encouraged. Its location will mean it is more accessible for the residents of Whitley as well as neighbouring Shaw and will hopefully encourage more members.

MW10/03571 34 Dowding Way, Bowerhill. Conversion of existing shop to form 2 flats and fish and chip shop.

Comments:  The Council welcome the fact that these premises will now be in use again, and no longer boarded up. There is concern that care needs to be taken with the position of the extract flu in relation to residents’ housing.  Please could you ensure there will be adequate litter bins, at both exits and one in the middle.

W10 03650 112 Beanacre, Retrospective application for extensions to dwelling, replacement garage with 1st floor area and erection of 2 metre boundary wall. 

Comments:  Melksham Without Parish Council object to the visual effect of the second storey room above the garage as they are concerned about the excessive height and consider it to be unacceptable.  It is replacing a one storey garage and is in front of the normal building line. They have noted the request for storage space, but consider six bedrooms in the house as adequate. The Councillors also feel 2 metres high for a front boundary wall is excessive especially as the house is set back from the road.  They ask that the hedge be retained. 

MW10/03787  Mrs Tracey James, for land adjacent 491 Semington Road.

Proposed erection of detached dwelling and formation of new access (resubmission of withdrawn application W/10/01636).

Comments:  The Council would like to reiterate their comments of 8th June 2010 against the original planning application W/10/1636 as they feel these reasons still stand; viz:

“Melksham Without Parish Council OBJECT strongly that the buildings lack style and are not in keeping with the street scene and area.  The houses in Semington Road cover several different building eras including very attractive Victorian cottages.  We would like to see attractive modern housing in keeping with the existing high quality design.  The porch of the building is in advance of the established building line which makes the houses too close to the road.  The proposed access is inadequate to provide off street turning.”

There were no objections to the following application:

MW/03768  Persimmon Homes, Wessex for 4 Skylark Road, Melksham, Wilts SN12 7FP. Proposed erection of white UPVC conservatory to rear.

377/10
Building Regulations Application for disabled toilets at Shaw Village Hall. The Council considered the details of the building regulations application for the provision of a unisex disabled toilet, necessitating the relocation of the existing female toilet to the “boiler room”. The Council were happy with the proposed plans.


Resolved: The Council write to Shaw Village Hall Committee to thank them for giving sight of the application and that they are happy with the proposals. 

378/10
Planning Correspondence: 


a) MW10/02320 Church Farm, Shaw. Replacement garage workshop and associated works: Notification of planning decision with conditions

Cllr Coombes had requested a copy of this notification.  The Council noted that the applicant’s attention was drawn to the fact that the Permission relates to the operational development of the site and does not grant planning permission for change of use of the land.

b) New Hall Berryfield planning delay: The Chairman reported that the Clerk had requested a meeting with David Hubbard, Principal Planning Officer at Wiltshire Council as the planning application had been lodged since February 2010 and planning permission for the temporary hall runs out in December 2011. 
The Assistant Finance Officer, Teresa Strange reported that a new date, 17th January, had been put forward by David Hubbard for a meeting with the Parish Council and Gillian Arbery, Berryfield Hall Secretary. Cllr Wood expressed his disappointment with the lack of communication from the Planning Department at Wiltshire Council, with regards to the delay in the planning application decision.
Resolved: The proposed meeting on 17th January at 2.30pm at Crown Chambers be confirmed with David Hubbard and Mike Kilmister of Wiltshire Council; and Gillian Arbery.

c) Journal of Local Planning: The Council reviewed the first edition of this publication.  The first edition was free; a full annual subscription would cost £50 for four issues. The Council were concerned that as published by a private business any interpretation of the planning issues might not be accurate or applicable, and were happy to receive relevant information from their current sources of the SLCC and NALC.

Resolved: The Council do not take up the subscription for the Journal of Local Planning. 

d) Request from Wiltshire Council for details of Parish Plans: The Council noted that they had a parish plan for each separate area in the Parish but it may need updating to take into account recent developments. Cllr Wood had been passed a copy of the Atworth Parish Plan at the Area Board meeting on the 1st December; and understood that it took three years to write. The Asst Finance Officer reported that Abbi Gutierrez of the Area Board had emailed information further to the Parish Plan being raised at the Area Board Meeting by Cllr Wood. This detailed sources of help and guidance about creating a Parish Plan, Cllr Wood proposed that the Planning Committee review the existing Parish Plan and make recommendation to the Full Council.  Cllr Glover amended this proposal to include that it should be reviewed every year. 

Resolved:  The Planning Committee review the Parish Plan annually.

e) Planning Training: The Chairman reported that David Hubbard had suggested providing an individual training session for the Councillors as the Council had asked for training for some time. It was agreed that the best time would be at a Planning Committee meeting, with an invitation extended to all Councillors if they would like to attend. It was noted that there was already a visitor attending the next Planning meeting on 10th January.

Resolved: David Hubbard to be invited to the Planning Committee meeting on Monday 7th February to provide training.  All Councillors to be invited.

f) Local Centre Land, Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that there have been delays on the part of the developers and a meeting has still not been arranged with Wiltshire Council.

  

It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders for a period of public participation

Cllr While explained that David Hubbard had been away for two weeks but that Mike Kilmister had been in touch about arranging a meeting.

The Council re-convened.

Cllr Glover stated that the Parish Council needed to decide if they want to take on the Local Centre Land and if so, how it is paid for. This could involve asking residents if it is to be added to the Precept. It was agreed that this discussion should be an agenda item for the next Planning Committee.

Resolved: Local Centre Land to be an agenda item for the next Planning Committee on 10th January.

379/10
Finance:

a) Receipts: The Council noted the following receipts: 

500316
Crown Chambers Rates rebate due to additional small
£          87.55



Business relief

b) Accounts for payment: Resolved: The following accounts be checked and approved for payment: 
3764
TOTAL Equipment: 1st QTR Rent 1/1/11-31/3/11

£     1,608.75

3765
Void Cheque: Incorrect amount – Reissued 3783

3766
Mr Mike Mills: 2nd instalment of Chairman’s Allowance
£        200.00

3767
SLCC Enterprises Ltd: Regional Conference 2/12/10
£        193.88



3 x delegates (Jarvis/Mylchreest/Strange) £165.00 + VAT


3768
Goughs Solicitors: Initial advice for new allotments

£        176.25



£150.00 + VAT

3769
SLCC: Renewal of Clerk’s annual membership

£        168.00

3770
Buildbase: Maintenance materials (£11.54) Replacement 
£        131.00



Drill for Caretaker (£99.95) + VAT


3771
British Telecom: Crown Chambers Internet 1/11/10

£        124.65



- 31/1/11 £109.44 + VAT

3772
P S Filkins: Beanacre Grasscutting (2 x Oct, 1 x Nov cuts)
£        120.00

3773
Post Office Ltd: Postage Stamps



£        100.00

3774
Connect: ½ Page advert in Shaw & Whitley Village

£          60.00



6 issues Aug 2010 – June 2011

Salaries: 

          3775
Mrs Mary Jarvis: December Salary 



£     
          3776
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: December Salary 


£        
          3777
Mrs Teresa Strange: December Salary + Expenses

£        


(Kettle £10.21 Heater £12.76) + VAT

          3778
Mr Terry Cole: 64 hrs 23/10/10 – 13/11/10 + Travel 
£        


Allowance £41.67 + Mileage £54.40

          3779
Mrs Gill Butler: Casual Labour 16 hrs 11/11/10 – 2/12/10
£        
          3780
Void Cheque: Incorrect amount – Reissued 3784

Salaries (including E. Cranton below):
£     3,077.92          

           3781
Inland Revenue: Tax/NI for Employer/ee


£        734.40

            3782
Wiltshire Cncl: Wiltshire Pension Fund- Superannuation     £        770.50



(Employee contributions for Nov & Dec)

            3783
TOTAL Equipment Ltd: 50% contribution to electricity
£        498.15

13/4/10 – 8/11/10 £474.42 + VAT 

 3784
Mrs Elaine Cranton: November office cleaning (4 hours)
£          


Sick Pay (4 hours). Includes backdated pay due to pay 



increase (minimum wage)
c) New Computer & Planning Screen: The Asst. Financial Officer reported that alternative quotes were to be sought for a new computer and large television screen for viewing plans now that a detailed specification had been received from a potential supplier. The Council agreed that an Area Board Grant Application should be made for these items as the need has arisen due to Wiltshire Council sending plans by email rather than hard copies. The grant application to go ahead based on the quote already received, with alternative quotes to be sought. Resolved: The Council make a grant application to the Area Board for the new computer, large television screen and associated hardware and software.

d) Performance Reward Grant: The Asst. Financial Officer explained that once accepted the £6,550 fund for the extension to the Basketball Court at Shaw had to be spent within three months.  Due to the change to the scope of works as a result of the required repairs highlighted by the recent ROSPA report, and the forthcoming Christmas period the Council agreed to defer the acceptance of the grant until the next full Council Meeting. This will give additional time for revised quotations to be obtained.

Resolved: The Performance Reward Grant acceptance be deferred to the next full Council Meeting on 24th January 2011.

e) Grant Policy: The Council considered an addition to the existing Grant Policy “Grants may not be awarded to organisations which themselves issue grant aid or distribute funds to help other groups”. Following debate, the Council agreed that there was no need for the addition to be made and that the existing Policy met their requirements. 
Resolved: No addition or amendment to be made to the existing Grant Policy.
f) Melksham Carnival request for grant aid: The Council were happy to receive a grant application from the Melksham Carnival, for consideration at the Grant meeting in June 2011 as part of the usual grant process.  If the application was successful it must clearly demonstrate that any grant awarded would only be contributing to running costs and not for grant giving by the Carnival Committee.  
Resolved: A grant application form be sent to the Carnival Committee for submitting by the 31st April deadline with a covering letter explaining that if successful the grant must be towards running costs and not grant giving. 
g) Conigre Mead Nature Reserve Bid: The Chairman reported that the Conigre Mead Nature Reserve had got through the first round in their Lottery Grant Bid for improvements. They now need to demonstrate the support of organisations in town.   
Resolved: The Council send a letter of support for their Lottery Bid application to Ian Cardy of the Conigre Mead Nature Reserve.

h) Removal of Cheque Signing – SLCC & JPAG consultation: The Chairman reported that the Government has proposed the repeal of the provision in the 1972 Local Government Act that requires cheques to be signed by two members. The Society of Local Councils (SLCC) is seeking views as part of the consultation process on this amendment.  The Council discussed the current system and agreed that they saw no need to change the current arrangement as it was not burdensome (unlike the situation for large councils) and gave a useful layer of control.  It was felt that using the internet for banking would give easier access for fraud, and it was unsure who would be responsible for any losses. The Asst. Financial Officer explained that as she understood it, the legal requirement for two cheque signatories was being removed, planned for the next financial year, but could see no reason why the Council could not continue using that system for the foreseeable future.  She would also feel uncomfortable writing a cheque to herself for wages without other approval or signatories on that cheque. The Council noted that cheques are to be withdrawn from circulation in 2018.

Resolved: 1)The Council to continue with the current two cheque signatory system.  2)Comments to be sent to the SLCC that the Parish Council wish to continue with the current system for the reasons detailed above.  

380/10
Minutes, Flooding Meeting (209 Corsham Road, Whitley) 23rd July: The Asst. Finance Officer reported that no comments on these minutes had been submitted by the Wilthsire Council representatives at the meeting. Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record.

381/10
Arising from Min. 131/10 Flooding - options for action: The Asst. Financial Officer reported that Daniel Everett, Wiltshire Council had confirmed that work commenced on site on the 2nd December.  She had also contacted Mrs Bollen who was pleased with the work that had taken place, although they would have liked the ditch to have extended further.  Mrs Bollen extended her thanks to the Parish Council for getting things moving.

382/10
Flooding Seminar: The Council noted the notes taken by the Clerk who had attended a Flood Warden Seminar on 19th October with Cllr Baines. The Environment Agency will be looking for every community to produce a “Community Flood Plan” in the near future.

383/10
Flooding: Area Board Meeting: Cllr Wood reported on the Flooding agenda item at the Area Board meeting on 1st December.  The southern area of Wiltshire is much further with the Community Flood Plans than the rest of Wiltshire. The Environment Agency (EA)  Bournemouth office is responsible for the South whereas the Parish is covered by the EA Bridgewater office. The EA has carried out more work in the South as there are a lot more rivers in that area, and very reactive to rainfall due to the nature of the soil.


Cllr Baines reported that at the Area Board Meeting Cllr Jonathon Seed announced that Melksham Without Parish Council had not returned their Flood Risk Survey earlier in the year.  This had been returned in May as requested, and the Parish Council had been contacted by Wiltshire Council responding to comments made and so must have received the survey.  Resolved:  The Council send a copy of the Flood Risk Survey originally submitted on the 19th May 2010, to Cllr Seed, requesting him to note the date of original submission and to report as such at the next Area Board meeting.

384/10
Community Flood Plan Workshop: The Asst. Finance Officer reported that the Abbi Gutierrez, Melksham Community Area Manager had been in contact further to the issues raised at the Area Board meeting with details of Community Flood Planning workshops.  Staff from both Wiltshire Council and the Environment Agency would be present.  The workshop will be held on Wednesday 26th January, with two sessions.  Resolved: Cllr Baines to attend the workshop with the invitation to be extended to all Councillors. 

385/10
Operational Flood Working Group - North:  Cllr Baines reported that he attended the Working Group on 24th November when the Forest Brook Project Plan was an agenda item.  The objectives of the Project are to revisit the recommendations from the pre-feasibility report, to determine where there is a viable flood defence scheme for the community living adjacent to Forest Brook at Woodrow.  Cllr Baines reported that the Group were keen to tackle flooding at Woodrow. The EA Bridgewater will present their report to the next Flood Working Group in March.  Cllr Baines provided EA contact details to enable the Parish Council to report on properties affected and any issues arising. 

386/10
Minutes, Council Meeting 18th October:  Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record.

387/10
Arising from Min. 284/10 Grant Application to Area Board – Meeting with Wiltshire Council: The Chairman reported that the Clerk had requested a meeting with the Wiltshire Council Leader, Cllr Seed and Peter Dunford early in the New Year.

388/10
Arising from Min. 309/10 (& 315/10 c) Improvements to Canal footpath – PIGS grant application: The Asst. Financial Officer reported that an application had been made under the Pathway Improvement Grant Scheme for new access to the Permissive Path, and for new signage. The Chairman explained that it was a jointly funded project between the Parish Council, Wiltshire Council and the Bowerhill Residents Action Group (BRAG).


It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders for a period of public participation with the arrival at the meeting of PC Barry Dalton.

389/10
Public Participation (2):
a) Community Speed Watch: The Chairman invited Police Constable Barry Dalton to explain the Community Speed Watch Scheme. Barry Dalton explained that the results of the Metro Count Surveys determined the eligibility for a variety of interventions, which included Community Speed Watch. Volunteers would be requested for the areas eligible for the Scheme, it is intended to give a hands on approach for residents concerned about speeding in their area. The intended use of the hand held speed gun is as a visible deterrent with temporary signs erected and the volunteers wearing high visibility clothing. The Police will send a letter to any identified speeding cars. 


The Metro Count result for the A365 at Bowerhill (past Melksham Oak School) was very high and was eligible for the visible signage scheme.  The Councillors commented that speed limit tended to be kept at school time but was ignored at others, with drivers seeming to forget that it was no longer a National Speed Limit zone.


Barry Dalton explained that he had already met with Cllr Baines to explain how the scheme would work in the Woodrow area, with two suitable sites. Six volunteers are needed for each area and site details are sent to the Community Watch Organiser to conduct a Safety Audit before agreeing on the site. Once agreed, a suitable venue is organised for the delivery of two hour’s training. Volunteers are now required in the other areas.  The Council noted that a request for volunteers was put in the Council Winter Newsletter published recently in the Melksham Independent News.  Barry Dalton would ensure details were also included in the Shaw & Whitley Connect magazine, and the Bowerhill Villager. The Chairman will ask members of BRAG to see if they are interested.  Cllr Glover volunteered for the Bowerhill area.


Barry Dalton confirmed that he would co-ordinate all the Community Speed Watch schemes in the Parish.  There had been some initial confusion as PC Kane Fulbrook-Smith had also met with a Woodrow resident.  Barry Dalton also reiterated that a team of six volunteers was required for each area, although was happy to accept one team to cover the two sites at Top Lane and Corsham Road if necessary.  The device was shared across the County, and so likely to be at a specific site for one to two weeks, and a suitable rota would be organised amongst the six volunteers.

The Council noted the following eligibilities as a result of the recent Metro Count Surveys:



Eligible for Community Speed Watch:  



A350 Beanacre (30mph limit)



Halifax Road (30mph limit)

Top Lane (30mph limit)

Corsham Road (30mph limit)

Shaw Hill, Shaw (30mph limit) 



Eligible for Speed Indicator Device (SID) Programme: 



A365 Bowerhill (30mph limit)



Eligible for Community Speed Information (temporary) Sign Boards: 



Lancaster Road (30mph limit)



No further action: 



Westlands Lane, Beanacre (30mph limit)


b) Traffic Light Shuttering, Shaw: The Chairman asked Barry Dalton if he had a view on the Traffic Light Shuttering at Shaw.  Barry Dalton suggested that he review the Police Report records for the last few months to ascertain if any complaints had been made about the Shuttering.
The Council re-convened and PC Barry Dalton left the meeting.

390/10
Semington Road Speeding and Restricted Access: The Council noted a new Area Board issue (no. 1366) about Speeding and use of restricted access near Semington. A Metro Count Request form has been sent for completion, and the neighbourhood police team have been notified about the misuse of the restricted access.

391/10
Minutes, Allotment Committee 22nd November: Resolved: The Minutes of the Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record.

392/10
Arising from Min. 342/10 Legal Costs: The Asst. Financial Officer reported that it Mr r Guley had now agreed to go ahead with the legal agreement, and welcomed the £250 contribution from the Parish Council. 

393/10
Recommendations of Allotment Committee 22nd November: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in the Minutes be formally approved.

394/10
Minutes, Sports Field Working Party 22nd November: Resolved: The Minutes of the Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record with the following amendment: 


Min. 353/10 Melksham Campus – Press Reports: Remove the underline from Cllr While’s name as he was not present at the meeting.
395/10
Arising from Min. 349/10 Injury at Bowerhill Sports Field: The Asst. Finance Officer reported that the Parish Caretaker, Terry Cole was happy to be a keyholder.  The Chairman agreed to ask Security 2000 if they were prepared to be keyholders. 

396/10
Arising from Min. 351/10 Travellers:  The Asst. Finance Officer reported on the insurance situation regarding Travellers.  Legal costs would be covered under the Property Protection section of the current Insurance Policy.  When the Sports Field is taken over the Council will need to inform the insurers of the additional space owned.  The fences and bollards can be insured against malicious damage, this needs to be for full replacement value rather than repair, in case the gates are rammed. The field cannot be insured, just the equipment and fences etc.  There is no option to insure against clean up costs. 

397/10
Arising from Min. 352/10 Wiltshire Council response re Pavilion and Link Road: The Council noted the response from Head of Strategic Property Services, Neil Ward.

398/10
Arising from Min. 354/10 Melksham Campus – Joint Working Party: Response from Cllr Jonathon Seed:  The Council were very unhappy with the response that Cllr Jonathon Seed sent to the Clerk replying to her email about concerns about the Area Board representing the views of Melksham with regards to the Campus proposals.  The response had been agreed by the Council and the Clerk spoke on behalf of the Council.  The response reflected the mood of recent Council meetings.  At no point in the Clerk’s email did it imply that the Community Area Partnership had a remit to report to the Parish Council which Cllr Seed had complained about.  The Parish Council also refuted that the Joint Working Party with the Town Council was a “muddled ad hoc steering group” as it had agreed Terms of Reference, with the Community Area Partnership to be included to ensure that the voice of the smaller parishes was heard.  The Council also queried how Cllr Seed can represent seven parishes if they have differing views; was a separate meeting held first?  


Resolved: The Chairman reply to Cllr Seed on behalf of the Council stating that the Clerk spoke on behalf of the Council.  The reply to address the other points raised above.  The Chair’s response is then to be emailed to all those previously copied into the initial emails.  

399/10
Area Board Meeting 1st December: Cllr Baines  and Cllr Wood attended the Area Board meeting as the Parish Council representatives.  Cllr Bean was also in attendance. Concerns were raised about the conduct at the meeting with Councillors declaring an interest in an item and then continuing to Chair, discuss and vote on items. A grant application was granted to Keevil Parish Council for funds to repair play area fencing.  The Parish Council felt that this was similar to grants that the Parish Council had been turned down for, with the reason being that it should come from the Precept.   The Chairman commented that he was also concerned about personal attacks in the media, demeaning the Area Board. 


Resolved: The Council raise issues about the declaration of interests  at the planned meeting with Council Leader Jane Scott, Cllr Seed and Peter Dunford.

400/10
Arising from Min. 355/10 Sports Field Maintenance Costs: Cllr Glover emphasised he had requested a 3% increase be included in the Sports Field Maintenance Reserve each year.  Cllr Brindle recalled that a round figure of £3,000 had then been agreed as it was felt that a 3% increase would make the Reserve figures more complicated. The Asst. Financial Officer agreed to check the Minute notes made at the Sports Field Working Party.

401/10
Recommendations of Sports Field Working Party: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in the Minutes 349/10-355/10 be formally approved.

402/10
Play Areas – ROSPA Safety Inspection Report:  The Council noted the Clerk’s report (Nov 2010), most of the work is in hand and any extra items have been included in the Budget.

403/10
Closure of Berryfield Homework Club: The Council noted correspondence from Gillian Arbery, Secretary of BASRAG (Berryfield and Semington Road Action Group) that the Library Service is terminating the contract for the Homework Club at the end of  the year.  Resolved:  The Council write to Ros Meyer and Anne Marie Escott to express their thanks for all their hard working in running the Homework Club over the last four years.

404/10
Vision Wiltshire – Police Consultation re changes to Police Service: This item was deferred until the next full Council Meeting on 24th January 2011. The Council noted that the deadline for comments was the 11th February. 

405/10
Police advice re distraction burglary:  The Council noted the Police advice and will pass on to members of the public.

406/10
Safety at Bromham Junction: This item was deferred until the next full Council Meeting on 24th January 2011.  It had been added to the Agenda at the request of Cllr Millard who had given his apologies for the meeting.

407/10
Melksham Community Transport Group,  5th October: The Council reviewed the Notes from the Meeting. The Chairman  was very unhappy to see that a new Protocol for dealing with requests for Highway Improvements stated that all requests should be referred to the Area Board Manager who will refer it to the relevant Town/Parish Council. The Council agreed that the Parish Council should receive the initial request, who would refer to the Area Board. It was noted that this was a Protocol for the whole of Wiltshire Council, and that the Wiltshire Association of Local Councils (WALC) should be involved in this issue.  Resolved: The Council reply noting the draft Protocol but stating their position about the Referral process; and to contact WALC about their concerns.

408/10
Shuttering on Traffic Lights, Shaw:  The Council noted residents’ letters of concern about the shuttering on the Traffic Lights together with email correspondence from George Kemp, Mouchel Team Leader; Sarah Anderson, Senior Traffic Technician and Wiltshire Councillor Mark Griffiths.   The Asst. Financial Officer reported that LED Zebrite Halo shields are to be attached to the Belisha Beacons to improve the visibility of the Crossing and provided a colour image of what they will look like.

409/10
Highway Verges, Whitley: The Council noted a letter from Wiltshire Council detailing remedial works at First Lane. 

410/10
General Correspondence for action:
a) Open Spaces Society:  The Council noted the letter from the Open Spaces Society and support their “Go for Green Spaces” campaign. They noted that they were unable to make any financial contribution as this could be construed as a political campaign.

411/10
General Correspondence for information: The Council noted receipt of the following papers:

a) Area Board – Minutes and Agenda – 1st December

b) Wiltshire Council – Parish Newsletter – Nov & Dec 2010

c) Don’t Drink & Drive Campaign – letter from Wiltshire Council

d) Police response re appreciation letter for PC Kevin Harmsworth

e) Sustainable Communities Act – Email from Local Works

f) To note Updated Definitive map & change to FP84

g) To note Area 32 Transport Minutes 2nd November

h) To note Parish Steward works completed

i) Wiltshire Moneyline – Credit Union report

j) Surviving Winter Appeal – news release

k) WALC Newsletter – Dec 2010

l) Wiltshire Council – Householders’ guide for emergencies

m) Neighbourhood Watch – Crime Prevention Advice re online shopping

n) Community Safety Group/Neighbourhood Tasking Group Meeting 14th October

412/10
Mince Pie Supper: The Chairman invited all to partake of a mince pie supper which was enjoyed by all.  A mince pie was saved for the Clerk.


Meeting Closed 9.20 p.m.

Chairman, 24th January 2011
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